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MINUTES 
 

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 
March 18, 2021 

5:30 p.m. 
 

VIA ZOOM 
 

 
 
PRESIDING: Brent Bybee, Chair 
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Karly Aparicio, Alan Easling, Philip Mascher, Linda 

Miller, Mark Poppoff 
 
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: Cody Cornett 
 
STAFF PRESENT: Director Alice Cannon, City Attorney Jonathan Kara, 

Senior Planner Dawn Marie Hert, Associate Planner Joshua 
Chandler, Secretary Paula Webb 

 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Bybee at 5:33 p.m. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Chair Bybee led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
It was moved by Miller and seconded by Bybee to approve the agenda as submitted.  The motion 
carried 6 to 0; Aparicio, Bybee, Easling, Mascher, Miller and Poppoff voting in favor, Cornett 
absent, none opposed. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was moved by Easling and seconded by Aparicio to approve the minutes of February 18, 2021 
as submitted.  The motion carried 6 to 0; Aparicio, Bybee, Easling, Mascher, Miller and Poppoff 
voting in favor, Cornett absent, none opposed. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
Danielle Minton, MPM Hotels, 2750 SW Lars Terrace, Beaverton, OR 97003 
Ms. Minton stated she was in attendance for the public hearing.  Chair Bybee stated she could 
comment during the hearing. 
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STAFF COMMENTS / PROJECT UPDATES 
Director Cannon stated the decision was received for the Legacy subdivision appeal [SUB 74-19, 
APL 031-20] submitted to the Land Use Board of Appeals (LUBA).  The decision was reversed 
by LUBA.  The right to appeal to the Court of Appeals was not exercised.  The decision is now 
final.  The subdivision was approved with the conditions of approval submitted by the Planning 
Commission to the City Council.  Director Cannon requested Commission or citizen questions be 
directed to the Community Development Department staff. Director Cannon noted she had never 
seen a decision reversed by LUBA.  Typically, LUBA directs the decision back to the deciding 
body for correction. 
 
At the direction of City Council, staff will bring forward transitional housing code amendment 
options for consideration by the Planning Commission.  There currently is no allowance of any 
kind to address or allow transitional housing. 
 
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS / QUESTIONS 
Commissioner Poppoff requested an update on the Recreation building.  Director Cannon replied 
engineering has been completed and revised plans have been submitted. 
 
Commissioner Mascher requested an update on the Tony’s building.  Director Cannon replied 
the Urban Renewal Agency Board directed staff to prepare documents for demolition to make 
way for a shovel-ready development site for mixed use and additional housing.  Costs for the 
demolition, estimated between $200,000 and $250,000, will be covered by Urban Renewal. 
 
QUASI-JUDICIAL PUBLIC HEARING 
VAR 129-21:  Meyer Sign Company of Oregon, 3123 Bret Clodfelter Way, 1N 13E 1 AB 400 
 
REQUEST:  Consideration of a variance to install an additional sign on an existing freestanding 
sign, resulting in a total sign area exceeding the maximum allowed size on the subject property. 
 
Chair Bybee read the rules of a public hearing.  He then asked if any Commissioner had ex parte 
contact, conflict of interest or bias which would prevent an impartial decision.  Hearing none, 
Chair Bybee opened the public hearing at 5:59 p.m. 
Associate Planner Chandler provided the staff report, Exhibit 1. 
Director Cannon noted the applicant should have the opportunity to comment following 
presentation of the staff report. 
 
Commissioner Miller asked if Chevron commented on the application.  Chandler replied the sign 
is for a new product in the Chevron convenience store. 
 
Commissioner Poppoff asked if strong winds would affect the sign.  Chandler replied that 
question would be addressed by Wasco County Building Codes. 
 
Chair Bybee invited testimony from proponents and opponents.  There was none. 
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Chair Bybee closed the public hearing at 6:19 p.m. 
 
Commissioner Mascher stated it was clear the application did not meet the criteria. 
 
Commissioner Aparacio thanked staff for a thorough, detailed review.  If this variance was 
approved, additional requests similar in nature could be expected. 
 
It was moved by Mascher and seconded by Easling for denial of Variance 129-21, a request to 
install an additional sign on an existing freestanding sign, resulting in the total sign area 
exceeding the maximum allowed size of the subject property.  The motion carried 6 to 0; 
Aparicio, Bybee, Easling, Mascher, Miller and Poppoff voting in favor, Cornett absent, none 
opposed. 
 
RESOLUTION 
Resolution 596-21:  Decision for VAR 129-21, Meyer Sign Company of Oregon 
 
Due to an error, the resolution was postposed to a future meeting. 
 
DISCUSSION ITEM 
The Dalles Housing Code Update:  House Bill 2001 – Middle Housing 
 
Senior Planner Hert directed attention to the Angelo Planning Group’s memorandum dated 
March 11, 2021 detailing Batch 3 recommendations.  Batch 2 will be summarized followed by 
work on Batch 3 consisting of code recommendations that assist in additional housing options, 
removal of existing barriers and consideration of less traditional housing types.  Hert noted 
comments submitted by Charlie Foote and Ed Devlaeminck were received March 18, 2021.  
Those comments will be distributed to the Planning Commission and are included here in 
Exhibit 2. 
 
Matt Hastie, Angelo Planning Group (APG), said tonight’s focus would cover Batch 3 of the 
proposed code amendments, Exhibit 3.  APG’s next step is to return with a combined set of 
revised code amendments with combined feedback from the Planning Commission.  After 
further review, the amendments will go through the adoption process with the Planning 
Commission and City Council.  The goal is to complete the process by the end of May. 
 
Hastie provided a brief update on the Online Open House/Survey results.  Hastie noted survey 
responses were largely supportive of more housing, particularly middle housing, multi-family 
housing/apartments and affordable housing.  The highest ranked housing objectives included 
homeownership opportunities and affordable housing. 
 
Batch 1 and 2 Update Revisions 
Hastie briefly discussed analysis of impacts of increasing minimum lot size for single-family 
detached in the High Density Residential (RH) and Medium Density Residential (RM) zones, 
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noting that existing lots that are below the proposed minimum lot size increase represent a 
relatively small portion of all lots (1% for RH, 12% for RM) in both zones and that most of them 
are already developed or undevelopable. 
 
Nate Stice asked about underdeveloped lots that could potentially be subdivided.  Stice sees 
several "double yards" throughout town and wonders if those could be partitioned and 
accommodate small lot sizes (i.e., 1,500 or 2,000 sq. ft.).  The lot size analysis did not take into 
account potential subdivisions of larger lots into those smaller lots.  Stice suggested it is not 
capturing the full net impact of the policy change of lot size increases.   
 
Hastie replied they did not look at those numbers.  In this case, a property owner could not 
partition an existing lot to less than minimum lot size and develop a single family detached 
(SFD) dwelling or duplex (i.e., for newly created lots).   
 
Chair Bybee clarified in the RH zone, a 2,500 sq. ft. lot would be required for two homes on the 
same parcel; 4,000 sq. ft. would be required for two homes in the RM zone.  Hastie agreed.  
Above that, any additional housing units in the RH zone would be at 1,500 sq. ft. per unit, in the 
RM zone 2,000 sq. ft. per unit. 
 
Senior Planner Hert noted non-conforming lots of record would allow development of SFD or 
duplexes (i.e., existing lots that are below minimum lot size, created before code changes).  
 
Director Cannon stated it is still staff’s recommendation that the RH minimum lot size be 
changed to 2,500 sq. ft., and RM minimum lot size to 4,000 sq. ft.   
 
Commissioner Mascher asked whether the main reason to increase minimum lot size is to 
comply with duplexes being allowed on existing lots.  Hastie replied that was correct. 
 
Director Cannon explained staff’s rationale for the recommendation.  In October 2019, staff 
recommended and the Planning Commission and City Council approved, lowering minimum lot 
size in the RH zone to 1,500 sq. ft. and 2,000 sq. ft. in the RM zone.  With new laws in effect due 
to HB 2001, the City is now in the position of saying an applicant must fit a duplex on a 1,500 
sq. ft. lot.  Although possible, the duplex size and parking would be difficult.  Larger lot sizes 
would be more accommodating while remaining in the character of The Dalles. 
 
Mascher noted one of the objectives was to increase density to allow more growth within the 
Urban Growth Boundary (UGB).  If the minimum lot size is increased, is the Commission 
undoing what was intended while not fulfilling the ultimate objective of increasing urban density 
within the UGB?  Commissioner Poppoff stated even with the increased lot size, theoretically, 
the population of The Dalles could be doubled or tripled. 
 
Hastie replied the decreased minimum lot size for other housing types, i.e. triplexes and 
quadplexes, will help offset the increase in lot size for SFD for RM and RH zones; the proposed 
minimum lot size change is still small for SFD. 
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Commission consensus was in favor of staff’s recommendation for lot size changes. 
 
Associate Planner Chandler recommended revising "attached two-family dwellings" to "attached 
duplexes" to have consistent terminology in Design Standards, subsection F. 
 
Code Update Batch 3 – Container and Tiny Homes  
Hastie discussed the possibility of defining intermodal container homes and tiny homes 
separately from single-family detached dwellings, and permitting these housing types outright in 
all residential zones.  Senior Planner Hert stated container homes are currently prohibited in 
residential zones.  Hastie asked whether the City should have separate definitions for these 
housing types and if there are building code or design issues with these housing types.   
 
Hert noted that manufactured homes often require upgrades to meet the minimum six design 
standards.  These requirements could increase costs to homeowners and developers.   
 
Chair Bybee asked what design standard challenges a container home could face.  Chandler 
replied high end models could probably meet design standards.  High end models are in the 
$150,000 to $200,000 price range, not including land.  Standard models, less than $150,000 in 
cost, would probably have difficulty meeting minimum design standards.  Hert added that 
bay/bow windows, window sills, roof pitches, and siding material are design features that 
container homes usually do not meet or face difficulty meeting.  Hert reiterated adding these 
features could add considerable costs.   
 
Commissioner Poppoff added that there would be building code upgrades required for a 
container home.  Container homes are not an economy housing solution comparable to a modular 
or mobile homes.   
 
Chair Bybee asked if staff was referring to a pre-fab designer that creates the homes.  Chandler 
replied there are nice models available.  However, many are missing exterior window sills, bay 
or bow windows, commercially available siding and roof pitch. 
 
Commissioner Easling thought container homes could look poorly in design standards were not 
kept.  Chair Bybee felt they should be allowed if they met design standards. 
 
Commissioner Aparacio asked if it was intentional that container homes were not allowed by the 
code, or if it was a new style of housing the Code had not met.  Hert replied it was a mix of both.  
The City received complaints from property owners when containers began popping up, typically 
without any aesthetic improvements.  In response, the City prohibited containers in residential 
areas.  The Code was later expanded to allow containers in General Commercial and Industrial 
zones. 
 
Director Cannon cautioned containers could show up in neighborhoods as accessory storage 
units.  Without design standards, containers can be unsightly.  In Cannon’s opinion, containers as 
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housing add an edgier character to the City.  The Commission should consider the desired 
character of the City when allowing different housing types.  Cannon noted the Commission 
could direct staff to revisit this topic in more detail at a later date. 
 
Commission consensus was to revisit container homes at a later date.  Chair Bybee noted 
different design standards may be applied.  Commissioner Poppoff leaned toward retaining the 
existing standards.  Commissioner Aparacio anticipated significant input from the community 
may require additional time for discussion.  Commissioner Mascher thought container housing 
should be allowed, but implementation should be thoughtfully considered. 
 
Hastie stated container homes would be removed from this update.  He noted the next online 
outreach opportunity could gauge community interest in container homes.  Also, the final report 
could provide additional information about this topic to inform future community discussions 
and potential code update processes.  
 
Code Update Batch 3 – Lot Size Changes  
Hastie discussed recommended code updates to reduce minimum lot width to 50 feet for 
triplexes and above in RH and RM zones, and reducing maximum height to 35 feet for triplexes 
and quadplexes.  He described how Cascadia Partners noticed many existing lots were 50 feet 
wide; a larger width requirement may preclude redevelopment of triplexes and quadplexes in 
existing neighborhoods.  In addition, a lower maximum height and pitched roofs will help these 
housing types be more compatible with neighboring single-family and duplex housing.  Hert 
noted the City allows flat roofs in residential zones.  Hastie suggested to help control massing, 
the City may want to consider requiring pitched roofs for housing exceeding 25 feet in height.   
 
Commissioner Poppoff commented that reduced height for triplexes and quadplexes makes sense 
when building in a developed area.   
 
Commissioner Easling asked if the fire department had or would have any input on the height 
change.  Commissioner Poppoff noted that their largest ladder truck has a 100 foot reach.  Hert 
noted the fire department has specific fire/life/safety requirements in terms of water, whether it 
be a sprinkler or fire suppression system for multi-family construction.  Chandler added the main 
requirement is fire department apparatus needs to be within 150 feet of all sides of the building. 
 
Commission consensus supported a reduced maximum height and reduced lot width. 
 
Code Update Batch 3 – Parking for row houses/townhomes 
Hastie described the code update recommendation to reduce minimum parking requirements to 
one space per unit for single-family attached or townhomes.   
 
Commissioner Poppoff thought the City should keep the requirement at two spaces per dwelling 
unit.  Commissioner Miller agreed. 
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Commissioner Mascher thought it made sense to treat duplex and townhome parking 
consistently, one space per unit.  Commissioner Aparacio thought it was problematic to require 
two different parking standards for functionally similar housing types. 
 
Chair Bybee stated he would support a middle ground between existing requirements and the 
recommended update in order to allow more land area for development. 
 
Mr. Stice noted more parking equals less housing, but agreed parking would be a big issue. 
 
Commissioner Easling did not agree with the state mandate.  He noted row houses or townhomes 
removed available on-street parking by providing additional driveways for off-street parking. 
 
Stice stated market demand will determine parking provision for developments.  Landowners 
and developers have the option to provide more parking beyond the minimum requirement.   
 
Hastie noted the diversity of opinion would likely lead to further conversation regarding parking. 
 
Code Graphics – Parking Recommendations 
Hastie reviewed the code graphics for three parking reduction options for triplexes and 
quadplexes presented during Batch 2 Code Updates: 

• Recommendation 1:  One space per unit. A quadplex would require four parking spaces. 
• Recommendation 2:  Two spaces for first unit and one space for each additional unit. A 

quadplex would require five parking spaces. 
• Recommendation 3:  One and one-half spaces per unit. A quadplex would require six 

parking spaces. 
 
Chair Bybee asked if there were setback standards for parking.  Hert replied there are screening 
requirements for multi-family housing and parking located directly off the right-of-way. 
 
Commissioner Aparacio preferred recommendation one or two; recommendation three would 
limit the ability to develop a fourplex. 
 
Commissioner Mascher preferred recommendation one; the requirement should be one space per 
unit regardless of housing type. 
 
Senior Planner Hert noted three or more units require a site plan review.  Any parking lot over 
four spaces would require “forward in, forward out” movement, even onto an alley, and must 
meet minimum setback widths as well as minimum setbacks from the side property line. 
 
Director Cannon stated the additional layer of complexity required additional analysis of this 
issue to make an informed recommendation. 
 
Commissioner Miller did not support parking reductions. 
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Code Update Batch 3 - Landscaping Requirements 
Mr. Hastie reviewed the recommendation to apply the same landscaping standards for 
quadplexes that are required for one to three units.  The multi-family standard might be excessive 
for quadplexes and may make them difficult to develop. 

Commission consensus was in support of this recommendation. 

Next Steps 
Matt briefly described the next steps, noting the next meeting on final/combined code updates 
will be held April 22, 2021, prior to the adoption process initiated in May. 

Chair Bybee invited public comment.  There was none. 

ADJOURNMENT 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:17 p.m. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
Submitted by/ 
Paula Webb, Secretary 
Community Development Department 

SIGNED: ____________________________________ 
Brent Bybee, Chair 

ATTEST: ____________________________________ 
Paula Webb, Secretary 
Community Development Department 
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